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METROPOLITAN KING COUNTY COUNCIL

LABOR, OPERATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE

REVISED STAFF REPORT

AGENDA ITEM:  
DATE: July 9, 2002
PROPOSED NO: 2002-0295
PREPARED BY: Mike Alvine
SUBJECT:  AN ORDINANCE approving and adopting a memorandum of agreement negotiated by and between King County and Washington State Nurses Association representing employees in the department of adult and juvenile detention; and establishing the effective date of said agreement.

COMMITTEE ACTION:  At its July 9, 2002 meeting, the Labor, Operations and Technology Committee voted to forward this ordinance to the full Council with a do pass recommendation.  The vote was 4 ayes, no nos and 1 excused.

SUMMARY:  The proposed ordinance would implement a memorandum of agreement, negotiated with the Washington State Nurses Association, in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD), consolidating them with the WSNA unit in the Department of Public Health.

The agreement covers approximately eight employees working with youth in detention.  Many of the youth in detention have physical or psychological problems and require close monitoring and care.  The nurses in this bargaining unit play an important role in maintaining the safety of youth in detention through suicide and injury prevention, and in treatment.  In the words of the Executive, “They are highly skilled professional employees who are exceedingly difficult to replace.”

Key Contract Elements 

Labor Policies – The provisions of the contract appear to be within adopted labor policies or classification and compensation project guidelines.  

Wage Adjustments - The contract provides for a 16 percent increase effective January 1, 2001.  This is in response to market conditions and internal equity.  The Public Health nurses received a 16 percent increase last year because they had fallen significantly below market.  For 2002 and 2003 employees will receive the standard Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) of 90 percent of the CPI-W, September to September.  There is a floor of two percent as a minimum increase and a ceiling of six percent for a maximum wage increase.  

Shift Differential increase – This agreement incorporates the increased shift differentials of $0.50, with Swing shift going to $2.50 and Graveyard going to $3.75.  
Contract Exceptions – While this memorandum does merge the bargaining units, there are some provisions from the previous collective bargaining agreement that have been retained.  Many of them are related to the 24/7 nature of a detention facility.  Others have been in place for some time, such as a separate, seniority-based reduction-in-force procedure that applies to DAJD only.

Professional Training – The contract recognizes the importance of ongoing professional training and encourages employees to attend job-related training with the potential for receiving up to five days of regular pay, depending upon circumstances.  
Fiscal Note:  The cost of the new contract is estimated at $97,145 for 2002; $11,882 in 2003 and; $10,176 in 2004. (Attachment 2)  The 2002 cost increase, as noted earlier, is composed of a 16 percent range increase for market and internal equity reasons.  The COLA is estimated at 2.34 percent for 2003 and 2004.
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